
President – David Darnell

You may have noticed in the news recently that 
Gov. John Kasich has signed into law a bill that will 
greatly benefit Five Oaks. The bill was sponsored 
by Sen. Scott Oelslager, and with efforts by Rep. 
Kirk Schuring, will mean that Massillon Heritage 
Foundation will receive a grant for $350,000 for 
Five Oaks. This will allow us to proceed with some 
of the many restoration projects that still remain, 
including more exterior masonry and chimney re-
pairs.
This newsletter also has an article about architect 
J.M. Bostick, provided by MHF member Craig 
Bobby. We have many significant Bostick designed 
buildings in Massillon that we pass every day with-
out stopping to think about their history. We appre-
ciate Craig’s research and sharing his knowledge of 
architecture and history. I’m sure that we will have 
a greater appreciation for some of the history sur-
rounding us.
It is time for summer tours at Five Oaks, and if any 
members have visitors this summer that have nev-
er toured the house, by all means bring them. A 
common remark that we hear from many first time 
visitors is that Five Oaks is far more beautiful than 
many other historical homes that they have toured. 
I’m sure that we can all agree on that. Thanks to 
all Massillon Heritage Foundation members for all 
their work and continued financial support. Your 
efforts will help to preserve our great treasure.

J. M. Bostick – by Craig Bobby, 
Heritage Member

While all of you are of course 
familiar with Mr. McClymonds’ 
selection of architect for his res-
idence, who of you are aware of 
who his ‘favorite’ architect was? 
Possibly motivated by wanting 
to ‘shop local’, he chose more 
than once to use Stark County 
native James Matthew Bostick. He used him not 
only for the McClymonds Building at Lincoln Way 
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and Erie, with which most of you are familiar, but 
he also used him for an earlier commercial build-
ing a couple of blocks away (not extant), and even 
his own automobile garage (altered and now a resi-
dence). Bostick and examples of his work were reg-
ularly highlighted in architectural periodicals pub-
lished in Cleveland. Some of his other commissions 
include the old Massillon City Hall, fire department 
engine houses, several commercial blocks, theaters, 
and elegant private residences for the local elite, in 
Massillon and Canton. Some of these structures 
have survived; of these some are altered, some are 
not. More needs to be researched about this mostly 
forgotten Stark County success story.

Residence of Mr. J.E. McClain, Massillon, Ohio
36-4th St. SE, Massillon, OH

J. Matthew Bostick, Architect, Canton and Massillon, Ohio

Residence of Mr. Wm. Barber, Canton, Ohio
519 Cleveland Ave. SW, Canton, OH

J. Matthew Bostick, Architect, Canton and Massillon, Ohio



Ohio History Fund
Give to the Ohio History Fund on your

State Tax Return

The Ohio History Fund is a way for Ohioans to con-
tribute to state and local history projects by making 
a donation on the state personal income tax form. 
Donations are tax deductible.

The Massillon Heritage Foundation was one of 
only thirteen organizations statewide to receive 
an Ohio History Fund Grant in 2015. The founda-
tion received $17,900 to continue the restoration of 
Five Oaks Historic Mansion. The grant enabled the 
foundation to initiate interior restoration by repair-
ing damaged plaster and paint in the mansion’s par-
lor, library, music room and second floor hallway.

The history fund is a competitive grant-matching 
program that is one of four “tax check-off ” funds 
found on Ohio taxpayers’ income tax forms. If 
you are not receiving a refund, you can still donate 
by giving directly to the Ohio History Connec-
tion and designate your gift to the “Ohio History 
Fund.” Website is: www.ohiohistory.org/about-us/
ohio-history-fund

Did you know…
J. Walter McClymonds - The portrait of J. Walter 
McClymonds above the fireplace in the Massillon 
Public Library was painted by William Matthews in 
1897. He is seated in what appears to be one of the 
dining room chairs at Five Oaks.

Five Oaks Lighting - When completed in 1894, 
Five Oaks had both gas and electric lighting in-
stalled. It was common during this period to use 
both systems. A newspaper description of the new 
C.M. Russell mansion in 1891 stated that “From the 
basement to third story the residence is lighted by 
incandescent electric lamps, the chandeliers having 
the usual gas fixtures also “.

Summer Tour Schedule
 Sunday Afternoon Tours at 2:00 & 3:00 PM

Sunday tours at Five Oaks will begin July 10 
through August 21. The guided tours begin at 2:00 
and 3:00 pm each scheduled Sunday. Adults are $6 
and Children $3. Heritage members are free.

JULY – 10, 17, 24 and 31
AUGUST – 7, 14, and 21

Last summer’s restoration project returning the 
parlor, library, and music room to original condi-
tion make the trip worthwhile! Our docents are 
waiting to welcome you.

Interested in becoming a docent for group or sum-
mer tours? Contact Sue Keller 330.833.8449, or 
Nancy Thatcher 330.833-0520

Board of Trustees 
and New Board Member

Massillon Heritage Foundation Officers for 2016-
2017 are:
  President, David Darnell
  1st Vice President, Nancy Thatcher
  2nd Vice President, Mary Ann Poling
  Secretary, Lorie S. Pedro
  Treasurer, Nancy Welch
Board members include: Alan Edie, Gene Feller, 
Betsy Fink, Edward Hare, Peggy Haunty, Michael 
Jacobs, Susan Keller, Gary Marzolf, and Michael 
Thompson.

We welcome Michael A. Thompson, Attorney at 
Law, as the newest member of the Massillon Her-
itage Foundation Board of Trustees. While on the 
board, he will be assisting with grant writing and 
education and outreach. Michael was educated at 
Case Western Reserve University School of Law. He 
resides in Canton with his wife, Mindi.

A Note from our Treasurer
The Foundation has three financial accounts, two 
checking accounts and an investment account. One 
checking account is for general expenses, i.e., fees, 
repairs, postage, printing, etc. This account is fund-
ed with the membership income. The second check-
ing account is used for restoration and preservation 
projects. This account is funded by donations, cap-



ital campaigns and grants. The third account is an 
investment account held by the Stark Community 
Foundation. Any memorials received are deposited 
in this account and the account’s principle is not 
used. Hopefully, the principle will continue to grow 
and help us to eventually become self-sustained.

When you donate to the Foundation, you are wel-
come and encouraged to specify how you would 
like your donation used. It can be applied to the 

Spring Gala Report

general fund, the restoration and preservation 
fund, or the investment fund. You can also donate a 
memorial directly to the Massillon Heritage Foun-
dation investment account through the Stark Com-
munity Foundation. If you currently have a person-
al account with SCF, it is a simple funds transfer 
or anyone can mail in a donation to SCF. SCF will 
notify us of the donation. Please contact any board 
member if you have any questions.

 – Mary Ann Poling, Chair

The annual Spring Gala was held at Five Oaks on 
Saturday, April 16. A ‘jazzy’ evening was provid-
ed by Jackie Warren Jazz Trio. After dinner Jackie 
belted out tunes on the Massillon Woman’s Clubs 
Steinway concert grand piano. Even though our at-
tendance was small, we thoroughly enjoyed sitting 
around Jackie and watching her & her musicians 
entertain us! Before and after the program we were 
also entertained by Heritage Board member Mike 
Jacobs and Heritage member Nino Millin!!

Special thanks for baskets and wine donations from 
Lorie & Vince Pedro, Mary Ann Poling, Jean Rice, 
Pam Stephan and Sue Reid/Massillon Woman’s 
Club Gift Shop.

Our wonderful sponsors and guests contributed 
$2,658.59 with matching funds pending of $100. 
These dollars will go toward the restoration of Five 
Oaks.

Mary Ann Poling and MWC President, Linda Tarle

Nino Millin, Jackie, and Mike Jacobs

Jackie Warren Jazz Trio



SUPPORTING MEMBERSHIP - $100 +

Abbott Electric
Heitger Funeral Home
Carolyn Adelman & Daniel Tomsho
Margaret L. Howley
Mary Ann Beck
Mark & Georgia Hudak
James T. & Susan Bucher
Susan Keller
Fred & Peggy Carstens
Nancy A. Kerr
Miriam Carter
Dr. David & Kathy Leffler
David & Sherilyn Cottrill
William & Alma Lindsey
Robert & Carolyn David
Ed & Louise Mahoney
Robert Dawson
Gary & Pam Martzolf
Dianne Day
Jennifer & Craig Maurer
Gerald & Betty Diana

Elizabeth Gessner McAllister
Carolyn J. & Paul Dolensky
Ingrid Miller
Janet Edel
John & Bobbie Muhlbach
Alan & Susan Edie
Jeff Brest - Ohio Drilling Co
Phillip N. & Natalie Elum
Joseph & Charlene Paquelet
The Eye Clinic
Dr. William & Lorna Patt
Rochelle Farina
Larry & Barbara Seward
Eugene & Janice Feller
James & Donna Snively
Ruth Fellmeth
John & Elaine Snively
James & Betsy Fink
Maria Snively
Jack & Cindy Gardner
Ginger Sorg

Richard & Susan Gessner
Ted & Marilyn Stults II
Robert & Nancy Gessner
Robert & Nancy Thatcher
Natalie & Richard Gravo
Michael & Mindi Thompson
Connie & Gary Guist
Harold & Eleanor Weatherbee
Ethel Halas
Porter & Nancy Welch
Ron & Nancy Halter
Rebecca & James Welling
Lynn & Cheryl Hamilton
Robert & Cheryl Wentzel
Judith & Daniel Hanley
West Medical
Edward J. & Nancy Hare
Helen Woolley
John & Elaine Harris
Elizabeth Zelei

PATRON MEMBERSHIP - $500 +

Massillon Cable TV
Carol David

Rick & Annie McCauley
Paul Myers



CONTRIBUTING MEMBERSHIP - $50 +

Michael & Ellen Arciello
Judith Malinowski
Patricia Brakefield
George & Nancy Martin
Jeanne Brant
Vincent & Betty Matecheck
Bonnie & Mike Burns
Stuart & Carole McArdle
Paul & Paula Calcaterra
Susan Means
Patty & Mary Carmola
Leo & Jean Mummertz
Janet Close
Jane Nolt
Allan & Janice Cogswell
David & Beverly Oberlin
MariKay Hagan Colbert
Ivan & Ruth Parker
Arlene Cramer
Vince & Lorie Pedro
Judy Crone
Barbara A. Perry
Teresa & Kevin Dalton
Betty Phillips
David & Michelle Darnell
Jim & Judy Radel
Fred & Sandy Eberhart
Richard & Shirley Reichel
Charlotte & Richard Eisenbrei
Pinkie Ringley
John & Marcella Emmons
James & Emily Robertson

Ruth E. Engler
Dr. Bruce & Brenda Sampsel
Roy & Aileen Estep
Dave & Sonia Scheetz
Brent & Stefanie Fatzinger
Janet Schwendiman
Tom & Jayne Ferrero
Dr. David & Marcia Short
Velma & Gene Feucht
Larry & Maude Slagle
Peggy Gibbs
Susie Slinger
Donna Gilhousen
Dale, Debbie & Samantha Smith
Kathleen Green
David & Shirley Smith
Niki Green
George Ann Stranger
Jeannette Griffin
Frank & Joanne Suarez
David & Susan Harding
Dr. Walter & Helen Telesz
Richard & Carla Hughes
Barbara Thomas
Mildred Kowell
Florence Vicente
Nancy Letcavits
Joel & Margy Vogt
Sue Little
Beverly Williams
Judy & Larry Longworth
Robert Yund



FAMILY MEMBERSHIP $30 +

Dr. L. J. & Nancy Anderle

Dave & Nancy Merryman

Richard & Kay Beaudry

Al & Carol Messenger

Sally & James Bryan

Gary & Gloria Miller

David & Alice Clatterbuck

Deanna & Ken Moser

Lisa Codispoti

Bruce Moyer

Alexandra & Joshua Coon

Larry & Barbara Muschkat

Chris Craft

John & Kathy Nichols

Joe & Mary Cusma

Adam & Amanda Parker

Matthew & Michelle Del Rio Keller

Jan Penley

Sandra Dodd

Eugene & Jackie Pfeiffer

Louis & Barbara Elliott

Mary Ann & Russell Poling

Kay Endres

Susan & Bob Reid

Bill & Cindy Ertle

Roger & Margaret Riffle

Don & Wanda Evans

Ted & Camille Roehlig

Joan & Larry Finefrock

Diane & Jim Rutledge

Charles & Patricia Gerstenmaier

Rita Schaner

Richard & Margaret Glenn

Doug & Kris Scheetz

A. A. Hammersmith Ins.

Thomas & Virginia Schlegel

Donald & Mary Harris

Brian & Beth Schnell

Jeanne Hartzog

Mona & Ed Schultz

Bonnie & John Hauser

Leo & Patricia Scully

Helen & Robert Hockenberry

Russell & Helen Showers

Roger & Nancy Huth

Ronald & Jane Sibila

Claudette Istnick

Charles & Alma Slack

Michael Jacobs

Dorothy A. Slagle

Keith & Betty Jarvis

Richard & Lois Ann Smyser

Robert & Donna Kilway

James & Carol Stansbury

Tom & Irene Kimmins

Susan Straughn

Gloria & Paul Kohl

Thomas & Nancy Straughn

Richard & Barb Leffler

Dr. David & Jill Strodtbeck

Mary Ann & Paul Lepp

Gary & Susan Strutner

Charles & Sandra Longworth

Don & Evelyn Stryffeler

Arthea Lucas

Dr. George & Jill Vogelgesang

Robert & Nancy Maier

Ron & Jan Vogelgesang

Paul & Christine Manson

Amy & Aaron Whitehouse

Massillon Lady Lions

Gary & Jacquie Zupp



Nancy Adams
Kathleen Glass
Marlene Albrecht
Phyllis Gordon
Sue Ambrosic
Joyce Gotch
Donna J. Baer
Janet Hamel
Gene Barnhart
Roberta M. Hare
Barbara Bartchy
Shirley Harper
Sandi Bennett
Peggy Haunty
Craig Bobby
Cathi Heitger
Loretta Bower
Phyllis Holding
Patricia Bratton
Becky Jenkins
Rose Bresson
Jill Johanning
Sherie Brown
Jan Jordan
Margaret Bryan
Neva Jurkovich
Cheryl Carter
June Kanney
Edye Cary
Sue Kaserman
Rebekah Casper
Judy Kasunick
Kathleen Couch
Marilyn Kellman
Mallory Davis
Catherine Kittinger
Jim Delong
Cheryl Krumm

Pam Demmer
Susan Larke
Matilda Eschman
Jane Lauritzen
Jeanie Feichter
Donna Lautzenheiser
Carolyn Flamm
Gail L. Leidner
Mary Fox
Jean Leonard
Carol Frazee
Joi Letcavits
Cynthia Gardner
Mary Lucas
Elizabeth Gardner
Elizabeth Maier
Beth V. Gatsios
Marion Mazzarella
Timothy J. McGuire
Linda Rotthoff
Mrs. Robert McLain
Mary Evelyn Rudy
Trisha Merchant
Jewel Sauser
Albert Meyer
Gretchen Schrantz
Carol Meyer
Jane Shem
Jackie Mijic
Alice H. Sherrard
Sally J. Millar
Sally J. Slusser
Ann Miller
Donna Smith
Nino Millin
Barbara Snyder
Betty Mohn
Helen Stavrakis

INDIVIDUAL MEMBERSHIP - $20 +

Terry Newlon
Angela Sutter
Lynne Nunley
Linda Tarle
Donna Orphanides
Jim Thomas
Laura Otte
Shirley Tope
Susan Palaski
Carol Valentine
Athena Paris
Mary Vasilo
Karen Polony
Berdine Veigel
Mandy Pond
Bob Weisgarber
Bonnie Popa
Dee Welch
Joan L. Pratt
Michaela Whipple
Dorothy Protos
Gerald & Sandra Whisler
Betty Jo Radcliffe
Judy Wigginton
Becky Raisner
Joanne Williams
Irene Rauber
Judith Wilson
Rita H. Reams
Wilda Wilson
Jean Rice
Virginia Woessner
Chuck Richards
Frankie York
Linda Ricker
Dale Young
Marilyn Roberson
Sandra Young



Capital Campaign – Ed Hare, Chairman

HELP!! PLEASE SAVE ME!!! That’s the cry echoing through the mansion of Five Oaks, home of the 
Massillon Woman’s Club. Restoration projects and critical repairs have been completed thus far and the 
Massillon Heritage Foundation is grateful for your support. Your continued gifts are necessary to assist in 
matching the Ohio History Fund Grant recently awarded to MHF that will enable us to begin repairing 
damaged plaster and paint on the interior of the building. Soon you will receive a letter and envelope 
asking for your tax deductible donation. We all will benefit from your consideration in keeping Five Oaks 
the treasure she truly is. Please visit our website for more information on the family, the architect, the 
house, tours, membership, capital campaign and events: www.five-oaks.org.
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Many thanks to our generous Gala sponsors!
GOLD $100 +
Atkinson Feucht Hare Funeral Home
Fred & Peg Carstens
David & Michelle Darnell
Bob Dawson
Alan & Sue Edie
Susan & Dick Gessner
Susan Keller
Gary & Pam Martzolf
Ohio Drilling Company
Bob & Nancy Thatcher
Pete & Nancy Welch
James & Rebecca Welling
Yunds Car Wash & Detail

BRONZE $50 +
Bob & Carolyn David
James & Elizabeth Fink
David & Susan Harding
Nino Millin
Mary Ann & Russ Poling

PATRON $20
Alexandra & Josh Coon
Sandy Dodd
Gene & Janice Feller
Ed & Nancy Hare
Peggy Haunty
Nancy A. Kerr
Jim & Judy Radel
Alice H. Sherrard
Joel & Margy Vogt
Ann Marie Wieland

Membership – Peggy Haunty

As of the June, we have 314 memberships. We have received a total of $16,045 for dues. All dues help in the resto-
ration and preservation of our beautiful “Five Oaks”. Thank you so much for your support. Additional contribu-
tions of $3,790 were donated toward restoration work by dues paying members. Total funds received during our 
fall membership campaign is $19,835.
Peggy Haunty, Membership Chair (330) 833-7108.


